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November 13, 2018 
 
 
Planning Commission  
Attn:  Jonas Ionin 
1650 Mission Street, Ste. 400 
San Francisco, CA  94103 
 
Dear Commissioners: 
 
On November 13, 2018, the City Administrator introduced the following legislation: 
 

File No.  181061 
 

Ordinance amending the Planning Code to allow Medical Cannabis Dispensaries 
(MCDs) with approvals from the Planning Department for a Medical Cannabis 
Dispensary Use as of January 5, 2018, to apply to convert to Cannabis Retail Uses 
under the same conditions as MCDs that held valid final permits from Department of 
Public Health as of January 5, 2018; exempting all such converted Cannabis Retail 
Uses from otherwise applicable Conditional Use Authorization requirements; 
clarifying that such Cannabis Retail Uses are not exempted from any minimum radius 
that is required by a State licensing authority for distance between a Cannabis 
Retailer and an existing school, day care center or youth center; allowing Equity 
Program or Equity Incubator Applicants who have MCD applications pending at the 
Planning Department to apply to convert to Cannabis Retail Uses; exempting such 
Cannabis Retail Uses from the minimum radius requirements between those 
establishments and existing Cannabis Retailers and Medical Cannabis Retailers; 
affirming the Planning Department’s determination under the California Environmental 
Quality Act; making findings of consistency with the General Plan, and the eight 
priority policies of Planning Code, Section 101.1; and making public necessity, 
convenience, and welfare findings under Planning Code, Section 302. 

 
The proposed ordinance is being transmitted pursuant to Planning Code, Section 302(b), for public 
hearing and recommendation.  The ordinance is pending before the Land Use and Transportation 
Committee and will be scheduled for hearing upon receipt of your response. 

 
 Angela Calvillo, Clerk of the Board 

        
 By:  Erica Major, Assistant Clerk 
        Land Use and Transportation Committee 
 
 
c: John Rahaim, Director of Planning 
 Dan Sider, Director of Executive Programs 
 Aaron Starr, Manager of Legislative Affairs 
 AnMarie Rodgers, Director of Citywide Planning 
 Scott Sanchez, Zoning Administrator 
 Lisa Gibson, Environmental Review Officer 
 Joy Navarrete, Environmental Planning 
 Laura Lynch, Environmental Planning 
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LEGISLATIVE DIGEST 

 
[Planning Code - Conversion of Medical Cannabis Dispensary Uses to Cannabis Retail Uses] 
 
Ordinance amending the Planning Code to allow Medical Cannabis Dispensaries 
(MCDs) with approvals from the Planning Department for a Medical Cannabis 
Dispensary Use as of January 5, 2018, to apply to convert to Cannabis Retail Uses 
under the same conditions as MCDs that held valid final permits from Department of 
Public Health as of January 5, 2018; exempting all such converted Cannabis Retail 
Uses from otherwise applicable Conditional Use Authorization requirements; clarifying 
that such Cannabis Retail Uses are not exempted from any minimum radius that is 
required by a State licensing authority for distance between a Cannabis Retailer and an 
existing school, day care center or youth center; allowing Equity Program or Equity 
Incubator Applicants who have MCD applications pending at the Planning Department 
to apply to convert to Cannabis Retail Uses; exempting such Cannabis Retail Uses 
from the minimum radius requirements between those establishments and existing 
Cannabis Retailers and Medical Cannabis Retailers; affirming the Planning 
Department’s determination under the California Environmental Quality Act; making 
findings of consistency with the General Plan, and the eight priority policies of 
Planning Code, Section 101.1; and making public necessity, convenience, and welfare 
findings under Planning Code, Section 302. 
 

Existing Law 
 
Planning Code Section 190 allows an establishment that holds a valid Department of Public 
Health (DPH) permit to operate a Medical Cannabis Dispensary (MCD), or that applied for 
such a permit as of July 20, 2017, and that obtains such a permit (collectively, “Grandfathered 
MCDs”), to convert to a Cannabis Retail Use by obtaining a building permit for a change of 
use.  Such establishments are not subject to the locational restrictions of Planning Code 
Section 202.2(a), which prohibit a new Cannabis Retail use within 600 feet of an existing 
Cannabis Retailer or Medicinal Cannabis Retailer, with limited exceptions.  In order for a 
Grandfathered MCD to convert to a Cannabis Retail Use pursuant to Section 190, a 
completed application for the change of use must be submitted to the Department of Building 
Inspection no later than March 31, 2018, and a first approval by the Planning Department or 
Planning Commission must be received on or before December 31, 2019. 
 

Amendments to Current Law 
 
This ordinance would amend Section 190 to allow an establishment to convert from a prior 
authorized use on the property to a Cannabis Retail Use as a Grandfathered MCD if it 
satisfies one of three criteria: (1) it holds a valid permit from DPH to operate an MCD; (2) it 
holds an approval for an MCD use from the Planning Department as of January 5, 2018; or (3) 
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it submitted an application for an MCD permit to DPH by July 20, 2017, and receives such a 
permit. 
 
The amendments would also provide that a Grandfathered MCD would not be subject to a 
conditional use authorization requirement.  In addition, the amendments would clarify that, 
although Grandfathered MCDs are not subject to the locational requirements of Planning 
Code Section 202.2(a), if a state licensing authority requires a minimum radius from an 
existing school, daycare center or youth center to a Cannabis Retail use, that minimum radius 
shall apply. 
 
The amendments would also allow a Pending MCD Applicant to establish a Retail Cannabis 
use at a property where an MCD use has been proposed but not approved, by obtaining a 
building permit for the change of use. The amendment defines a Pending MCD Applicant as 
an applicant that submitted a complete application to the Department of Public Health to 
operate a Medical Cannabis Dispensary by July 20, 2017, but that did not receive a permit or 
authorization from the Planning Department to operate such Use as of January 5, 2018, and 
that qualifies as either an Equity Applicant or an Equity Incubator pursuant to Section 1604 of 
the Police Code.  Such a Retail Cannabis use would be subject to all Planning Code 
requirements, including but not limited to the neighborhood notification requirement set forth in 
Section 312 and a Conditional Use Authorization if required for a Cannabis Retail use by the 
zoning district in which the property is located.  Such a Retail Cannabis use would not be 
subject to the minimum radius requirement between Cannabis Retailers or between a 
Cannabis Retailer and a Medicinal Cannabis Retailer, as set forth in Planning Code Section 
202.2(a), but would be subject to all other locational requirements for Cannabis Retail set forth 
in Section 202.2(a). 
 
The amendments would eliminate the requirement that in order for a Grandfathered MCD to 
convert to a Cannabis Retail Use pursuant to Section 190, a completed application for the 
change of use must be submitted to the Department of Building Inspection no later than 
March 31, 2018, and a first approval by the Planning Department or Planning Commission 
must be received on or before December 31, 2019. 
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